Draft Minutes of the Colston Bassett Parish Council Meeting
held over Zoom from 1915 hrs on Monday 26 April 2021 

M748 
 a) Those Present

Cllrs J Mcguirk (Chair), N Goddard, 

S Manea-Nelken and J jennings 

b) Those In Attendance
NCC Cllr N Clarke, RBC Cllr T Combellack, CBPC Clerk N Mayglothling & two members of the public.

c) Apologies for Absence
Cllr D Clark
M749
Council NOTED the recent sad passing of Dave Mitchell, the Executive Manager at RBC. A note of condolence had been passed to Dave’s family and colleagues and the Chair & Cllr Clarke offered their personal rememberances of a long-time colleague and solid servant of RBC. 
M750
Council NOTED the resignation of Richard Jackson who was stepping down to concentrate on his roles with the Village Hall and Cricket Club. Richard had previously chaired Council and his contribution was much appreciated, Council officially THANKED Richard for his service over many years and would consider an appropriate momento of his service in due course. The Clerk will also communicate notice of his resignation to the RBC Election Officer. It was NOTED that the five remaining Councillors exceeded required quoracy for meetings (three to be present).

M751
Declarations of Interest in matters listed for consideration
None offered
M752
Consideration of the Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting of 1 March 2021

Accepted as tabled
Pr Cllr Goddard
Sec Cllr Jennings
Unanimous
M753
Consideration of the Minutes of the Extraordinary Meeting held on March 24th 

Accepted as tabled
Pr Cllr Goddard
Sec Cllr Jennings
Unanimous
M754
Matters Arising from the Parish Council Meeting held on 1 March 2021
a) M693ii Community Asset Status




Cllr Jennings
Council RESOLVED to initiate no action but to leave this on the next Agenda
b) M691 Flooding Update





Cllr Mcguirk
Flood Wardens Jim Mcguirk & Nige Mayglothling will meet with representatives of the NCC Emergency Team on May 12 (7pm) to visit local flood sites and assess road closure practicalities and practice, with a mind that trained, local flood wardens then be given road-closure capacities in times of severe flooding. Cllr Clarke intimated that he may also try to attend this inspection vist as appropriate.  
Cllr Goddard noted that he had raised an enquiry with NCC (FDS312240989) with regard to the broken drains on Church Gate (which had been attended to) and the likelihood of fractured or collapsed drains along Bunuson Lane (of which no evidence of action / inspection was evident). Cllr Clarke would investigate further.
Cllr Clarke agreed to follow up the actions which Ruth Edeards MP had allocted to the County Council
· Meeting to be arranged with Internal drainage Board and EA

· Look into feasibility of DEFRA funding for a system to replace the no longer fit sor purpose flap valve system
c) M729.iii
Village Hall Paddocks; Rental


Clerk
The Clerk reported communication from The Estate Land Manager that this item was due for discussion by The Estate Trustees at their latest meeting, so feedback from that meeting on any lease agreement can be expected shortly.
d) M745a St Mary’s; Damage to Listed Monument  

Cllr Mcguirk
Mrs Jackie Fish was in attendance (effectively on behalf of the Parochial Church Council) and together with Cllr Mcguirk appraised Council of the latest damage to St Mary’s and on a meeting held with the local Police and RBC Conservation Officer, Potential remedies were discussed and sit with the PCC. It was reported that Edward Hine & Stephen Bolton had also discussed the overall state of repair of St Mary’s, which had highlighted a potentially long list of remedial repairs required to ensure the building was in good order. The presence of Masonry Bees potentially eroding the mortar in the Main Tower was also noted, adding structural concerns to those of repeated vandalism.

Council agreed to support the PCC in efforts to mobilise residents to assist with ensuring that St Mary’s remained a valued and available part of the community, and Council umdertook to consider any funding requests (eg for further cameras) if these were presented. Council also discussed the idea of residents visiting St Mary’s around dusk, when damage to the church fabric has been occuring, with a consideration that residents should obviously not put themselves at any risk.

Cllr Combellack raised the suggestion of establishing a Neighbourhood Watch team, alongside a local Farm Watch. The Chair noted that this idea was also included in the Neighbourhood Plan and thus an item for Council discussion in the near future. The recent theft from a secure lock-up in the village was noted, and Cllr Goddard passed on that a horsebox had also been stolen in recent days from the village, reinforcing a need for “local eyes” to help monitor and report any unusual or suspicious traffic / vehicles / persons.

Council offered their thanks to Mrs Fish for her work and report and offered support to the PCC going forward. The PC would again endeavour to get as many residents as possible engaged in helping “protect” St Mary’s from vandalism by asking for local “eyes on” support in monitoring & reporting any unusual activity.


e) M745b Future In Person and Online CBPC Meeting Options
 Clerk / All
The Clerk reported that representations had been made in the High court on April 21st to allow continuance of virtual meetings for all Councils. The Government had not objected, with the Minister for Justice offering support for the proposal. The High Court had reserved judgement on the day, so Council will be updated as soon as possible once the outcome is declared. In effect that means the May (24th) Council Meeting must be an in-person meeting unless the awaited judgement allows hybrid and/or remote meetings going forward.

M755
a)
Nottinghamshire County Council


NCC Cllr N Clarke 
Cllr Clarke reported that he had contacted Highways (Jim Freeman) for an update on speed-control plans (Hall Lane) and on the crash-barrier junction-research on Church Gate / Harby Lane, as no action had been reported nor evident from Highways to date. The local resident has erected their own sleeper-barrier protection to try to prevent vehicle egress into their front room, but Highways action on the matter and replacement of the now-missing barrier was clearly a matter of some urgency.
ii)
Rushcliffe Borough Council



RBC Cllr T Combellack
Cllr Combellack highlighted that most RBC communication is passing directly to Clerks, and thus onwards to residents already, but of note RBC had recently had success with a fly-tip prosecution and had also established a scrutiny group to look at Planning in Conservation Areas. This group is being chaired by Cllr Clarke, who informed the meeting that the efficacy of RBC Planning Allowances & Enforcement in Conservation Areas was being considered. This included evaluating concern over light emissions both from inside new (heavily glazed) buildings and emissions from external (eg wall, garden and building) lights. It was noted that several buildings in Colston Bassett had offered examples of such light-emission.


Cllr Clarke would welcome input from all local Parish Councils on this topic.
M756
Local Covid 19 Update




Cllr D Clark/ Clerk

The Clerk reported that from conversation with Mrs Jane Clark that the support 

scheme was succesfully ongoing, that particpants still welcomed the support. Council thanked Mrs Clark for her ongoiung hard work on this project. 
M757
Colston Bassett Neighbourhood Plan Referendum

Cllr Mcguirk

Cllr Mcguirk noted that the Referendum vote was planned for May 6th alongside the Local Elections. Communications encouraging all eligible residents to vote in the Referendum were available on the Parish website, on the Parish Noticeboards and had also been delivered to every parish address. Councillors and the Clerk would also continue to be available answer any questions on the Neighbourhood Plan as required and it was reitterated that with or without a Plan local development would continue, but that if adopted the Neighbourhood Plan would at least offer protections against the more contentious or inappropriate developments that could otherwise occur unchecked by local controls or input.
M758
Environmental Community Actions (ECAs)


Cllr Jennings

Cllr Jennings has circulated a pre-meeting briefing paper on ECA progress. The Litter Pick Group had collected a dozen full sized black bags of discarded refuse during March and Council NOTED their THANKS to the volunteers for their hard work. It was noted that three younger DofE Volunteers had also joined the group and that the Cropwell Clearance Crew had also taken on clearing from Edmonsthorpe Lodge down to Fernhill Road, which was also much appreciated.  
Activities with the School were also back in planning and Clr Jennings had a meeting to discuss activities planned with the school scheduled in May.

Cllr Jennings asked Cllr Neil Clarke about the Borough Council’s statutory duty for cleansing. Cllr Clarke explained that resousces limited the level of cleansing and that local communities were ecncouraged to undertake voluntary litter picks. 

M759
Village Hall Management Committee Update


Cllr Jennings
Cllr Jennings reported a successful VHMC AGM, despite technical IT issues blighting the VH Chair’s attendance for the whole meeting. A list of maintenance and desired projects has been compiled, with the Hall due to re-open fully asap. Priorities included an online system to assist booking, secretarial and invoicing processes.

The Minutes of the AGM have been distributed to members and may also become available on the Parish Council website shortly.

In order to expedite future relationships the VHMC and PC have agreed to explore a Memorandum of Unserstanding to identify eacj other’s roles and responsibilities. Cllr 
Sabina Nelken will oversee this on behalf of the PC and will liaise with a VH Rep once one is appointed to help draw up this working arrangement going forward. 
The VHMC volunteers were thanked by Council for their time and efforts in taking on the key community asset within the parish. 
M760
Planning







Cllr Goddard

a)
Matters Arisng from Plannng Meeting held on 24 March 2021
None
b)
New Planning Application
The Barn, School Lane

Cllr Goddard had previously circulated an appraisal of this application as presented and Council welcomed comments from Mr Jonathan Good. The introduction of slate roofing instead of pantiles was discussed and the combination of both in a local property acknowledged as not uncommon (as evident on the Martins Arms and Old Telegraph Office). Introduction of solar panels conforms to Permitted Development rights and are acceptable within the policies of both the Local and Neighbourhood Plans. Concern was noted as to the size of enlargement & usage of the outbuildings, with noise and vibration emmitances a potential issue for adjoining properties.
Following consideration Council resolved to recommend to RBC consideration of introducing conditions with regard to the future usage of the outbuildings, but would register a response of NOT OBJECT to this application.

c) Council noted the outcomes of recent Applications as still unresolved by RBC;









CBPC

RBC
i) 
21/00234/FUL: Byre Cottage Access

Support

Pending

ii) 
School Lane. Revised Access and new Garage
Object

Pending
M761
Finance

A
Finance Updates 



i) Report from the March 2021Meeting of the Finance Advisory Group
Meeting Notes had previously been circulated to Cllrs. Seven matters for full Council had been highlighted, which will be brought to Council as appropriate throughout the working year. Council RESOLVED TO ADOPT the revised Financial Regulations that incorporate provision for online banking & revised payment processes.
Attention was drawn to the intention to pursue establishment of a building fund to be  contributed to equally by the PC & VHMC once the PWLB Loan on the Village Hall is repaid in full. This suggestion was supported by Council, with the acknowledged proviso that the PWLB Loan would first be paid off and then it would be for Council at that time to choose whether or not to re-endorse this stated intention.

ii)
2021-22 Project Funding
 Potential Projects
     
(ALL)
A list of Approved and Potential projects for 2021-22 had been circulated by the RFO. Councillors were encouraged to draw up an agreed priorities / timetables ready for commitment at the Annual Parish Council Meeting in May.
B)
Financial Statements




Cllr Clark & RFO
i) Unity Trust Bank (UTB)
The RFO had circulated statements of account prior to the meeting. These indicated (post transfers) a Reserve of £25.310, with the 2021-22 Precept now 
in the Current Account and serving as the Operational revenue for the year. All Councillors can view-access the online statements as they wish.
ii)
VHMC Loan Account (ex Co-Op Defib)
Cllrs Jennimgs & Clark 
The RFO reported closure of the “ VH Loan Account” as full repayment of the VH loan has been achieved to PC UTB accounts. The VH have also paid their PWLB commitment for 2020-21, with the current year (2021-22) commitment not falling as required until January-March 2022. The Co-Op (ex-Defib) account has now also been closed, with Defib funds now held in the segregated and specifically designated UTB DeFib account.
C) 
Consideration of Items due for settlement before 30.4.2021
a) The Clerks recurrent Monthly Base Salary was noted as now being 
pre-authorised by Council, so will not appear on uture Agendas unless under discussion as specific salary item.
b) Agreement on settlement for the previously agreed Benches, Repairs 
and Maintenance Project (M743.ii.a) was requested. The benches’ purchase was as per estimate, but maintenance and installation aspects were noted as now being over the original estimates due to additional labour and material costs. Council RESOLVED to support payment as requested in full.
(RFOs note; this payment to be made from Reserve)
D)
Council NOTED intended 2021-22 End of Financial Year Arrangements


i) VAT Claim for Q1, 2 & 3 submitted online (payment awaited as at 26.4.21)
ii) 2020-21 Bank Statements & Income / Expenditure reconcilition April/May
iii) Audit Statements & Internal Audit (early May)
iv) Audit Completion for Verification by Full Council 24 May

v) Public Notice 7 June and Public Inspection Period 14 June to 23 July

E)
Review of Financial Regulations



Cllr Clark / RFO
(As per M761 A) Council NOTED ADOPTION of the updated Financial Regulations (as revised and adopted April 2021)
M762
Parishioners Questions / Notifications
(None notified ahead of the meeting)
M763
Councillors Urgent Items


(None notified ahead of the meeting)
M764
Council APPROVED the Dates of Future Meetings:
2021 Meetings
(all Mondays from 7pm)
May 24(a)
June 28

August 2 
September 6

October 11
FAG October 25
November 8
December 13
(a) May 29 Parish Council Annual Meeting. Election of Officers, Portfolio Leads & Budgets
With thanks to all for their contributions the open meeting closed at 2037hrs and Councillors then held brief discussion on one Reserved Item.

M765 Councillors Reserved Item
Councillors agreed expenditure of up to £100 on the Reserved Item. Cllr Jennings to organise and liaise with Cllr Clark as required.
Council closed their discussions at 2042hrs

Signed___________________________

Date _____/_____/_____
Nige Mayglothling, Clerk to Colston Bassett Parish Council

info@colstonbassettparishcouncil.co.uk
5 Church Gate, Colston Bassett NG12 3FP
Tel: 01949 81549 / 07484 282584

